
KATIE
So you met in high school?

DOUG
I wish.  Would’ve saved me a lot of heartache.  

KATIE
When then?

DOUG
After college.  

KATIE
Where?

DOUG
At a club.

KATIE 
That’s awesome.  My parents have known each other since they 
were like, two.

GRETA
Three.  But we weren’t dating back then, obviously.

KATIE
How did you meet?

GRETA
Doug just explained, Katie, at a nightclub.

KATIE
That’s when and where, not how.

GRETA
My daughter the fearless newspaper reporter!

KATIE
Newspapers are dead, Mom.  (then, to Joan and Doug) Sorry, 
though, never mind.

JOAN SMILES.

DOUG
What would you like to know?

KATIE
It’s just.  At the club, how did you guys, like. . .

DOUG 
Talk?  

KATIE NODS.  
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DOUG (cont'd)
We didn’t.  Joan sauntered over in the most beautiful red 
dress I’ve ever seen and. . . lured me into dancing with her.  
And believe me, I was not a dancer.

JOAN SHAKES HER HEAD IN AGREEMENT.  

DOUG (cont'd)
(laughing) Well you don’t have to be so emphatic about it!  
But there was no way I could miss a chance with the most 
beautiful woman in the place, so I figured it was worth 
looking like a fool.  And believe me, I did.  

KATIE
Guys can’t dance.  It’s like, genetically coded on the Y 
chromosome.

GRETA
Your father’s always been quite a dashing dancer, actually.

KATIE
Keep deluding yourself, Mom, it suits you.  (to Doug) What 
was the song?  The song she lured you to?

DOUG CHECKS WITH JOAN TO VERIFY. 

DOUG 
“The Power of Love.”

KATIE
(horrified) That Celine Dion song?

DOUG
(laughing) Oh no no.  There’s an entirely different one, 
earlier, I think?  A man and his band?  I don’t-- (to Joan) 
I’m blanking on their name, do your remember?

JOAN DOESN’T.

BRIAN
(from behind his magazine) Huey Lewis and The News.

KATIE
I don’t know it.

BRIAN
You ever see “Back To The Future?”

KATIE
(yes) Hysterically weird.

BRIAN
It’s, like, the theme song from that.
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GRETA
I don’t know “Back To The Future.”

BRIAN
Michael J. Fox?

KATIE
My mother doesn’t watch movies or t.v. or anything.  She’s, 
like, the Christian Scientist of pop culture.

GRETA
Don’t insult religion.

KATIE
I’m not insulting religion, I’m insulting you.

GRETA
(back to Joan and Doug) That’s a beautiful story.  And you’ve 
been together ever since.

DOUG
We have.

GRETA
And three children.  That’s wonderful.

KATIE
With a mom who never yells at them.

JOAN EMITS A HOARSE (VERY SMALL) LAUGH.  

DOUG
Oh, believe me.  You find other ways to say what you mean.

KATIE
Still.

BRIAN
You do.  When I was growing up, my parents pretty much hated 
each other at least, like, 85 percent of the time.  And it 
had nothing to do with them talking or not talking or yelling 
or not yelling at each other or at us or whatever.  Which is 
why I think they thought they were keeping it from us.  That 
they were, like, noble.  But we knew. (favoring Doug and 
Joan) I don’t know, their body language I guess you’d call 
it?  When they hated each other-- which was almost always-- 
they never, ever touched.  In any way.  They’d arrange 
themselves so there’d be no possible way they’d ever even 
brush by each other, like if one of them was cooking at the 
stove and the other one walked to the fridge.  I’m pretty 
sure my debilitating acid reflux is because they just 
repressed everything through this. . . absence.  Air it out, 
I say, air it all out!  
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